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About 1,700 licensed child
care centers in California — a
quarter of the nearly 7,000

tested so far — have been serv-
ing drinking water with lead
levels exceeding allowable lim-
its, according to data that the
nonprofit Environmental Work-
ing Group secured from the
state.
Susan Little, a senior advocate

for the environmental group,
said it’s “really alarming” that
California infants and pre-
school-age children are being
exposed to this risk in places
where their parents think they
are safe. Lead, of course, has
been proven to permanently

damage children’s brains and
other parts of their nervous
system.
“Young children are especial-

ly susceptible to the effects of
lead because their bodies just
absorb it ... as if it were calci-
um,” Little said, “and that lead

does lasting damage to their
development and to their brain
function and to potentially their
behavior, as well as other more
serious things because lead is
linked to cancer and other
health harms.”
Elk Grove’s Merryhill Ele-

mentary and Middle School on
Calvine Road ranked ninth on a
list of 13 child care sites that had
drinking water with lead levels
of 500 parts per billion or high-
er, Little noted. California has
said water used for drinking or

25% of CA child care centers
report lead over limit in water
BY CATHIE ANDERSON AND PHILLIP
REESE
canderson@sacbee.com
preese@sacbee.com

SEE CHILD CARE, 5A

age of 40.
They were children when

they lost both of their parents,
two Afghan refugees. Their
father was murdered, in what
remains a cold case in New
York. Their mother died shortly

Senator Aisha Wahab and her
sister have a morbid running
joke about not making it to the

thereafter.
Wahab was about ten when,

after time in the foster care
system, the sisters were adopt-
ed and raised by parents in
Fremont. Trouble came again
during the recession in 2011,

when they lost their retail busi-
ness and then their home,
which forced a move to the
more affordable Hayward.
Wahab became the bread-
winner for her family, but then
she lost her job, too.
“It was a struggle,” said Wa-

hab, now in her mid-30s. “It
was a ‘when it rains it pours’
kind of a vibe. Literally every-
thing happened at once.”
But tragedy, for the first Mus-

lim woman elected to the Cali-

SARA NEVIS snevis@sacbee.com

Sen. Aisha Wahab speaks to the crowd at the Ramadan Iftar on Monday, April 10, at the state Capitol. Ramadan, which began March 23, is
the Islamic holy month of self-discipline, charity, fasting, and spiritual renewal. Muslims end their daily fast after sunset with a meal known
as iftar.

Sen. Aisha Wahab isn’t
here ‘to waste any time’
BY JENAVIEVE HATCH
jhatch@sacbee.com

SEE WAHAB, 9A

Famed for its bald, leathery
visage and astonishing wing-
span, the federally endangered
California condor symbolizes
both a species on the brink of
extinction and a thundering
success story for conservation-
ists.
Just 22 condors existed when

the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Serv-
ice began a captive breeding
effort in the early 1980s. To-
day, there are 183 in California
and 541 on the planet.
Now, however, the majestic

scavengers are facing a biolog-
ical catastrophe they may not
be able to overcome.

Federal wildlife officials have
confirmed that an outbreak of
avian influenza has killed 21
condors in Arizona and Utah
since early March. That’s nearly
20% of the 116 condors that
were patrolling the skies above
Grand Canyon and Zion Na-
tional Parks.
Now, the Fish and Wildlife

Service and its conservation
partners are scrambling to de-
vise emergency strategies to
protect the remaining condors
from contracting a virus that
has already killed hundreds of
millions of poultry and untold
numbers of wild birds around
the world, according to a recent
World Economic Forum report.
“We’re reevaluating multiple

aspects of our condor recovery
program to keep it moving
forward,” said Ashleigh Black-
ford, California condor recov-
ery coordinator for the U.S.
Fish and Wildlife Service. “But

Endangered California condors
facing lethal fight with avian flu

BY LOUIS SAHAGÚN
Los Angeles Times
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Debbie Sears, a condor keeper, takes condor chick LA1123 from her
temperature controlled enclosure for an afternoon feeding on May 2
at the Los Angeles Zoo facility. The chick hatched April 30. SEE AVIAN FLU, 5A

El Niño conditions — the
warming of ocean waters off
South America that can alter
weather across the globe, in-
cluding California’s summer
temperatures and the amount of
rain it might receive next winter
— are emerging in the Pacific
Ocean for the first time in 4
years.
While El Niños do not auto-

matically guarantee wet weather
for California, historically, the
stronger they are, the more
likely it is that the state will
have a rainy winter season. And
after the dramatic series of
storms this past winter that
ended the drought and filled
nearly empty reservoirs, another
one back-to-back could increase
flood risks.
“The climate models are in

strong agreement that there will
be an El Niño,” said Michelle
L’Heureux, a climate scientist at
the National Oceanic and Atmo-
spheric Administration who led
a new report released Thursday.
“At this point it’s looking like-
ly.”
The chances of any El Niño

forming are now 82% by July
and 94% by November, accord-
ing to the NOAA report.
More significant for Cali-

fornia, there’s a 46% chance of
a strong El Niño by November,
increasing to 54% by January,
NOAA researchers concluded.
El Niño occurs when ocean

temperatures warm up, as they
are rapidly doing now, near the
equator off the coast of Peru.
Combined with changing trade
winds, the pattern historically
has meant increased chances of
wet conditions in the southern
half of the United States and
drier conditions in the northern
half. But Northern California,
located in the middle, doesn’t
have as clear a signal.
The opposite is La Niña, a

cooling of ocean waters off
Peru, which has been in effect
for much of the past three years.
During El Niño years,

droughts are more likely in
Australia and India. Wet weath-
er is more likely in eastern Afri-
ca, now gripped by drought. And
the risk of hurricanes in the Gulf
of Mexico decreases.
What does the emerging El

Niño mean for California? The
state just came out of a severe
three-year drought. Will there
be another rainy winter to keep
reservoirs full? Or the beginning
of the next drought?
It depends on how strong the

El Niño becomes. That strength
will be defined by how much

El Niño
conditions
emerging
in Pacific

BY PAUL ROGERS
Bay Area News Group
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